Town of Westmoreland

Town Board Regular Meeting
August 8, 2016
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at 6:30 P.M. at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York, with the following Board members present; Burton Seymour Jr, Hubert Pritchard, Scott Brown and Charles Hebbard. Also present was Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Codes Enforcement Officer Gary Schreppel, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, Planning Board member Charles Smith, Park Attendant Lynn Johnson , three (3) residents and one (1) Westmoreland High School seniors.  

Supervisor Eisnor asked the all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance.  He then recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.
Ronald Yingling of Springhouse Road addressed the Board stating that he received an order to remedy from the Codes Department to clean up a small pile of metal.  He asked the Codes Enforcement Office if he rode around the Town looking for violations.  Codes Enforcement Officer Gary Schreppel replied that he did.  Mr. Yingling stated that he passed two (2) separate “junk yards” on his way to meeting tonight.  He also stated that three (3) years ago he provided the Codes Office with a list of twelve (12) properties with Codes violations and nothing has been done.  He stated that he does not believe that the Codes Office is out looking for violations because some are very hard to miss and accused the Codes Office of selective enforcement.  Codes Enforcement Officer Schreppel assured Mr. Yingling that orders to remedy have been issued for the properties he cited.
Supervisor Eisnor assured Mr. Yingling that he was not singled out and that the Codes Office has been extremely busy this year with new constructions and complaints.

Kevin Hillsinger of Moore Road presented the Board with a petition from the residents of Moore Road requesting that the speed limit be changed to 35mph.  Mr. Hillsinger stated that due to the numerous blind spots and the recent fatality on Moore Road the residents feel that 55mph is way too fast. 
Councilperson Pritchard explained that in order to change a speed limit, a request has to be sent to the County.  The County will then conduct a traffic study and advise the Town if the request is practical.  Highway Superintendent Eddy added that the Town cannot just change a speed limit; it must go through the County first.  Attorney Mattacola accepted the petition and will prepare it for submission to the County Department of Transportation.

There being no one else wishing to speak with the Board, Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular meeting and asked for the Highway Report.
Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported;

 

A)  The new Plow Truck is in.

      

B)  We are still picking up trees and brush from the storm damage.

      

C)  Working on the Salt Shed from the storm.

      

D)  I am getting pricing for installing corrugated rail on Eureka Road.

      

E)  The Bartlett Cemetery sustained severe damage from the storms.

      
F)  Need a resolution to spend PAVE N.Y. money ($25,602.25) 

Superintendent Eddy advised the Board that the insurance company is satisfied with Shafer & Sons estimate for repairs to the salt shed.  He has been given the OK to proceed with the repairs.  Burt Seymour Sr. quoted the Town $5,000.00 to remove the wood and scrap.  The insurance company is allotting us $1,900.00 to move the sand and lumber and the Highway Department has that mostly completed.  The Highway Superintendent asked the Board if they wanted the Highway Department to dispose of the refuse or if they wanted Seymour Excavating to perform the work.  Mr. Seymour agreed to revisit his quote now that most of the work has been done.
Highway Superintendent Eddy told the Board that the County is going to be working on the bridge on Lowell Road.  As a result Lowell Road will be closed for approximately eighty (80) day commencing August 22, 2016.  The traffic will be re-routed down Schieferstine and Shed Roads.  Councilperson Pritchard expressed concern that Shed and Schieferstine Roads are not up to State Road standards and that much traffic may cause damage to the roads.

The Highway Superintendent stated that obtained a quote from Husted Concrete for 13 jersey barriers to place in front of the creek near the salt shed.  The quote is for $1,300.00.  He asked for the Boards thoughts.  Councilperson Pritchard stated that would be at the discretion of the Highway Superintendent because the cost would come out of his budget. 

Highway Superintendent Eddy asked the Board for a resolution to spend the PAVE NY money that the Town will be receiving in addition to the CHIPS money.  Councilperson Pritchard asked how the Highway Superintendent intended to spend those funds.  Superintendent Eddy replied that part of the money could be used to have guardrails installed on Eureka Road.  That would require about $5,000.00.  The rest is still undecided.

The Board tabled this discussion until the September meeting.

The Highway Superintendent stated that the Bartlett Cemetery sustained significant damage in the last wind storm.  Several trees have been uprooted or broken off.  The Towns vehicles are too large to get back in there to clean it up and they are going to need a small bobcat.  Councilperson Pritchard stated that it is not a hazard to the public, and while he agrees that it needs to be addressed, there is no urgency in getting it done.

Highway Superintendent Eddy stated that due to the severe weather we have had of late, no further progress has been made on the football field at the Park.  Stone and oiling will start the week of August 22, 2016.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Codes report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported;

I am downloading new forms for the year 2017 Exemptions.  Then I will print extra copies.  Looking to get more 
classes in that are close by.  We loaded the computer so I can start next year’s work.


Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Enforcement Officer Gary Schreppel reported;

	Month
	Jul-16
	         Westmoreland Town Board: Building Permits/ Septic Systems Monthly Report 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	7/7/16
	2016-0050
	Spinella
	Kristin
	6865 Route 5
	326.000-1-43
	Garage
	$58.00

	7/12/16
	2016-0051
	Carpenter
	Brian
	6746 Dix Road
	274.000-2-5.4
	Accessory Shed
	$20.00

	7/12/16
	2016-9990
	Powell
	Peter
	6382 Route 5
	325.000-1-53.1
	ZBA -Accessory 
	$50.00

	7/19/16
	2016-0052
	Doolen
	Raymond
	5860 Springhouse 
	300.000-1-27.1
	Pool
	$30.00

	7/19/16
	2016-0053
	Huth
	Dawn
	5200 Tudman Rd
	301.000-2-41.1
	Pool
	$30.00

	7/19/16
	2016-9989
	Talma
	Louis
	6826 Lowell Road
	302.000-2-49
	ZBA-House
	$50.00

	7/21/16
	2016-0054
	Sydoriw
	Greg
	7495 East South St. 
	315.000-1-72.3
	Addition
	$23.00

	7/26/16
	2016-0055
	Grant
	 Timothy
	6000 Eureka Road
	288.000-1-31.3
	Accessory Shed
	$20.00


The Supervisor thanked the Codes Enforcement Officer for his report and stated that Water Plant Operator Ted Flint submitted the following report;

Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Sample bottles have been ordered for Lead & Copper sampling.

· Performed several scheduled UFPO dig requests and 2 emergency requests.


Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed several scheduled UFPO dig requests and one emergency request.


Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed 1 UFPO dig request.


Other:

· Attended a “Small Water System” workshop that was held in Ithaca on July 19th & 20th. 

· Scheduling hydrant flushing for a 3 water systems in September.
Councilperson Pritchard expressed concern that the APEX Surgical Center used 90,000 gallons of water last month.  Supervisor Eisnor stated that he discussed that with Ted Flint.  Mr. Stated that are water levels are holding at an acceptable level.  The EDU charges for APEX have been increased to twenty-five (25).
Supervisor Eisnor then asked for the Reading Center Report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported;


In July we loaned out 840 items, purchased twenty-three (23) new books for$375.46 and paid an annual 
borrowers and access fee to Mid-York Library System for $250.00.  Book Club:  eleven (11) members read and 
discussed "The Rent Collector”.  Mid-York staff has bar-coded about 7,000 books to date.  We should start 
scanning in September.

The Supervisor thanked Ms. McFadden for her report and asked for the Attorneys Report.

Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported;


A)  Continue to work on zoning

     
B)  Prepare workplace violence training materials; conduct training

Attorney Mattacola stated that the workplace violence training is complete and he will begin the updates to Local Law #1 of 2016.

Planning Chairman Mark Crane advised the Board that the Trailer Marketing building on Route 233 has been sold to the County.  The County intends to use the facility for storage of their equipment.  Mr. Crane asked the Attorney if the Town had any jurisdiction over what is kept there.  He is concerned about the storage of impounded vehicles, building a fence etc. Attorney Mattacola stated he would research this issue.
The Supervisor thanked the Attorney for his report and asked for the Town Clerk’s Report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported;

        
In July, the Town Clerk’s office sold eleven (11) new dog licenses, renewed fifty-five (55) individual dog licenses 
and one (1) purebred license for $502.00.  Of that, $92.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New 
York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $410.00.


On July 7, 2016 twenty-two (22) late notices were sent out for dogs due in June 2016.  Renewal notices, for 
fifty-nine (59) dogs due in August were sent out on July 26, 2016.


DECALS sales totaled $5.00, the Town will receive $.28 in commissions and $4.72 was sent to NYS DEC.


There were four (4) marriage licenses sold for a total of $160.00, $90.00 of that was sent to the NYS 
Department of Health and the Supervisor received $70.00.  Twenty-two (22) certified copies were issued for 
$220.00. 


Nine (9) permanent handicapped permits and two (2) temporary permits were issued or renewed during the 
month.


Nine (9) building permits were issued in the month of July totaling $311.00.  


Communications received:

1. 
United Way – 2-1-1 listing renewal

2. 
Return Mail – certified water letter returned as recipient refused to pick up.

3. Williamson Law Books – notification of 2% rate increase for Town Clerk, Tax Collector and Codes software.


Checks received:

1. Westmoreland Fire District

invoice #28


$           51.54

2. Westmoreland Fire District
            
fuel 



$      1,363.16

3. Westmoreland Justice Court

Judge Bowers-June

$    13,456.00

4. Westmoreland Justice Court

Judge Ossont-June

$    15,669.00

5. Residents



park rentals (2)


$           50.00

6. Westmoreland Central School

fuel



$    12,172.14      

7. Stanwix Heights VFD


fuel



$           51.75

8. County of Oneida



mortgage tax distribution

$    32,740.74     

9. State Bank of Chittenango






$           86.00

10. Beverly Merriman, James Rashford

insurance payments

$           27.90

11. U.S. Postal Service


overpayment of envelopes
$           36.95

12. Tim & Karen Mathis


culvert pipe installation

$         300.00
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Clerk for her report.

Councilperson Brown spoke of the Safety Committee.  He has obtained copies of instructions and forms from NYMIR. As soon as he receives them, he will schedule a meeting.

 Councilperson Hebbard spoke designating a portion of the park for dogs.  He has ordered signs and a waste disposal system.  He and Supervisor Eisnor have determined that the dog area will be located in a little used area of the park, near the pond.  All areas near the fields will be dog free.

Councilperson Pritchard stated that now that we have a working Water Manual for the Westmoreland Water District, we should adopt one for both the Tindall and the Spencer Districts.  His main concerns are the portions that refer to cross-connections.
108 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to rewrite the Westmoreland Water District Manual to accommodate for the Spencer Water District and the Tindall Water District.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

 The Clerk will produce new manual for review.

Councilperson Pritchard also commented on the legal notices that have been advertised for the Zoning Board of Appeals.  The notices are not clear in the intent of the applicant.  He would like the responsibility of advertising the legal notices to be placed on the Zoning Board Chairman.

109 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard to hold the Zoning Board Chairman responsible for the advertisement of legal notices regarding Zoning Board meetings.  Councilperson Brown seconded the motion.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

Supervisor Eisnor told the Board that the County is requiring increased liability limits of 1,000,000/3,000,000 for the 2016 plowing season.  This increase in limits will result in an additional $260.00 this year.

The Supervisor cited two water letters that were sent by certified mail.  The first letter was sent to a Westmoreland Water District resident who is connected to both the Westmoreland Water and a private well.  The letter stipulated that unless this violation is corrected by August 28, 2016, the Westmoreland Water supply will be terminated.

The second letter was sent to a Tindall Water District resident who has not complied with the installation of the new meters supplied by MVWA.   That resident was present and Supervisor Eisnor asked if she would like to address the Board.

Mrs. Sanders of 7603 E. South Street, Clinton stated that her son has a heart arrhythmia and his doctor states it is caused by the EMS emissions put out by the meters in her home.  She is currently in negotiation with National Grid to remove their electrical meter as well.  She is asking the Board for a special disposition so they do not have to have a meter.  After a short discussion, Supervisor Eisnor stated he would call MVWA and Mr. Sanders with the Board’s decision.

The Board agreed that if the situation in the Westmoreland Water District is not rectified by August 28, 2016, the water will be terminated on August 29, 2016. 
Supervisor Eisnor asked for the Boards thoughts on the Moore Road petition.
110 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard accept and endorse the petition submitted by the residents of Moore Road to lower the speed limit to 35 mph.  Councilperson Brown seconded the motion.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 

Supervisor Eisnor advised the Board he received a letter from the Westmoreland Fire Department stating they are not willing to pay the requested $1,600.00 administration fee for handling their workers compensation claims.  A short discussion ensued and the Board decided that the Town will continue to pay the indemnity portions of the claims because they are time sensitive, but all medical payments for Fire District personnel will be sent to the Fire District for direct payment.

Supervisor Eisnor shared a quote he received to redo the entrances of the Town Hall, Court and Reading Center.  Regular brushed concrete is $6,223.74 and stamped concrete is $7,622.15.  Councilperson Pritchard stated that without doing the parking lot first, or at the same time, the entrances may not be ADA compliant.  He suggested that we wait and do both next year.  In the meantime, the court entrance will be filled with pea stone to level it out.
111 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

112 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve and place on file the minutes of July 11, 2016 as written.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
113 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers #261 through #301, which totals $39,581.59.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
114 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Water Districts as follows:

Westmoreland Water District
vouchers #64-#70
which totals

$  686.68
All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
115 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard, to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway fund, vouchers #200 through #231 totaling $231,766.46.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 

Supervisor Eisnor reminded the Board that a meeting with Westmoreland Central School to discuss the shared services grant will be held on August 16, 2016 at 7:00 pm.  The next scheduled meeting will be held on September 12, 2016 at 6:30 pm.

Supervisor Eisnor told the Board that another application has been received for a solar farm.  This one is on East South Street. 
The Supervisor then opened the floor to public comment. 
There being no one wishing to speak to the Board, Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular session.
116 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to enter into executive session for the purpose of discussing personnel issues relating to the Zoning Board of Appeals, Westmoreland Water District and the Codes Department.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried at 7:34 pm.
At 7:55 pm the Board reconvened.
117 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to pay the Zoning Board of Appeal Clerk the 4.5 hours that she has gone over and then advise her that her services are no longer required for this year.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
118 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to accept the resignation of Michael Lamonica from the Zoning Board of Appeals, the Westmoreland Water Meter Reader and the Board of Assessment Review.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

119 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to appoint Jeffrey Coy to the Zoning Board of Appeals to complete the term of Michael Lamonica.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

120 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to appoint John Zinkovitch as the Westmoreland Water meter Reader to complete the Term of Michael Lamonica.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
121 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard to adjourn this meeting.  Councilperson Pritchard seconded the motion.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 8:00 P.M.
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk 
